A Regular Meeting of the Boscobel Common Council
Monday, February 6, 2023, at 7:00 P.M.
A regular meeting of the Common Council of the City of Boscobel, Wisconsin, was called to order by Mayor Brenda Kalish at 7:00 pm. Members Present:  Alder Barb Bell, Alder Gary Kjos, Alder Stephanie Brown, Alder Steve Fritz, Alder Milt Cashman, Alder Roger Brown, Alder Krissy Schneider and Alder Brian Kendall.
Others Present: Engineer/DPW Mike Reynolds, City Administrator Patricia Smith, Street Superintendent Luke Brown, Library Director Janelle Miller, Rex Smith, Tom Pelz, Melisa Cornell, Tioni Tamling and Joe Hart.  Virtual:  None.
Agenda:  Proof in the form of a certificate of public notice given as required by § 19.84, Wis. Stats., as to the holding of this meeting, was presented by the Clerk. 
Minutes 01/16/2023: Motion by Alder R. Brown, second by Alder Kjos to approve minutes of the January 16, 2023, Common Council meeting as presented. Motion carried.
Registered Comments & Concerns:  Alder Schneider received complaints from citizens in her Ward regarding snow plowing on Warah Street and areas in Wildwood Subdivision.  One side of the street was not plowed that well and then froze and built up ice.  Superintendent Luke Brown mentioned that due to the extreme cold weather the salt is less effective.  Brown was also thinking the street workers may have forgotten to make their last pass on the streets.  Reynolds also recommends that if any alderperson or citizen is having a current issue to reach out to the City or Street Department directly so the street workers can address the issue immediately.  Schneider stated she had a few citizens reach out on this topic.  Alder Cashman also stated that the end of Warah Street seems to have consistent issues in plowing.  Brown will work with his team to continue to check on future progress of clearing these streets.
DPW Report:  Engineer/DPW Reynolds presented an update on the Wisconsin River Trail Project progress from the City to Cozy Acres Trailer Park.  The railroad will be closing the crossing at Borden Rd.  We were trying to apply for additional TAP Grant Funds to cover the increased cost.  Reynolds did receive an email from the DOT TAP Grant Fund regarding a capped amount in federal funding.  Local project sponsors are responsible for excess project costs.  The DOT recommended to totally reapply as a whole new project with the increased amount for a new TAP Grant. The previous grant we were approved for was $1.7 million; we received $1.33 million, and our share was approximately $350,000.  The new grant would be $2.7 million and our share would be $544,000.  Alder R. Brown, clarified that this would not be paid by the City, but by the Wisconsin River Trail Organization.  Reynolds explained the City applies for the grant on behalf of WRTO.  The new application will be prioritized and, if approved, we will continue with the project and may not hear back on approval until July.  Reynolds stated the DOT likes this project, however, the previous amount was the largest award given.  We will wait and see if the increased amount requested will be approved.  Reynolds stated they are trying to push the timeframe back on the total project as the new real estate that needs to be acquired to continue with the project due to railroad, needs to be done before August of 2023.  There are three parcels in total that need to be acquired.  The land will need to be appraised and the hope again is to push the timeframe back.  Reynolds then discussed the purchase of trees for the downtown once the dead trees are removed.  There will be six new trees coming in with a new variety of Japanese Ivory Silk which grows faster.  These will grow to a height of  15-20 feet, with a spread of 12-15 feet.  They are pretty much the same as before.  Reynolds did state he likes this type of tree due to it being salt resistant.  The original trees were purchased in 1991.  They did perform well and complimented our landscape.  Reynolds stated the purchase is within his $1,500 limit.  Reynolds then discussed the need for a single audit for our grant dollars received.  The City received in excess of $750,000 in grant dollars in 2022.  The cost of the audit will be approximately $6,500 to $9,000 and the cost would be split between the Utility and the City.  Reynolds is concerned about receiving future grants.  It would be important that we receive the audit opinion to support future grant awards.  We will probably need to do more in the future due to awards for the Boat Landing Project.  The Boat Landing Project will proceed the week of 2/13/2023.  We did receive grant reimbursement for Lead Service Line Replacement Project and for the fluoride chemical addition improvements.  Reynolds communicated that the leaf vacuum is scheduled to be received in February.  
Administrator’s Report:  City Administrator Smith communicated that the audit was completed, however, still have remaining items to submit.  The audit went well onsite.  We will not receive audit reports until the end of March.  Badger Book training will take place on 2/7, 2/14 & 2/15 for all poll workers who will participate in the Spring Primary Election on 2/21/2023.  They are very efficient and secure.  We have our dates set for public testing of the voting machine and the absentee voting at the nursing home.  Our financial software conversion is coming up and we will have eight training days set.  Room tax meeting will take place 2/28/2023.  We already have entities applying for 2023 room tax dollars.  Smith met with Accurate Appraisal and will meet with them every 60 days until we get through open book in preparation for the property revaluations.  We are also working together on PR campaigns through social media and newspaper articles to educate citizens on the process and what to expect.
Police Chief’s Report:  Chief McCullick was absent, however, report is in packet.
Library Director’s Report:  Library Director reviewed the results of what goes into the annual report.  Miller noted all program statistics were up at the library from 2021 to 2022.  There continues to be an upturn in library activity coming out of Covid.  The statistics look at children’s programs, overall attendance, adult programs, virtual programs and self-directed activities.  E-circulations are up, as well as computer and wi-fi usage.
Mayor’s Report:  Mayor Kalish communicated that the Chamber will have two ribboncutting ceremonies.  The first is Rosemeyer Management Group on 2/09/2023 at 10:00 am and the other is Tall Tails on 2/11/2023 at 1:00 pm.  All are welcome to attend.
Discussion and Action on New Squad Car Bids for Police Department:  Motion by Alder Bell, second by Alder R. Brown to approve proceeding with bid from Fillback Automotive in the amount of $40,357.50 to obtain new Dodge Durango squad car to replace a squad car in 2023, which is budgeted.  Upon roll call vote, all alders present voted aye.  Motion carried 8-0. 
Discussion and Action on Accepting Proposal of Business Fuel Card by Toors BP:  No action.  Council requests overall analysis of fuel bids with other vendors included in the City; will be brought back to Council on a future date.
Approve Fehr-Graham Safety Training Contract:  Motion by Alder Cashman, second by Alder Kjos to approve the Fehr-Graham Safety Training Contract with total cost to be split with Utility.  Motion carried. 
Review Certified Survey Map and Discuss Pricing of Property Purchase by Rex Smith, Lot 1, 0.10 acre:  Motion by Alder Bell, second by Alder R. Brown to recommend approving a sale price of $1.00 per sq. ft. to Rex Smith for the parcel described on the CSM, as presented, contingent upon the City retaining an easement for utilities.  Motion carried.

Review of 2023 City Employee Wages:  Smith reviewed the 2023 salary increase for annual memorialization.  Smith will confer with City Attorney Wood to determine if we need to create a new Resolution as the current salary increase for City employees follows the current Police Union contract which is in its second year of a three-year contract and under a separate Resolution.
Committee Board Meetings Updates/Reports:  
a.  Discussion Regarding Fire District Vision for New Fire Station, Target Property in Industrial Park:  The Fire District is looking to build a new fire station, funded primarily with grant dollars.  The Fire District is interested in obtaining property owned by the City in the Industrial Park on the corner of Morrison and Johnson.  Further discussion would have the City taking over the current Fire Station building on Wisconsin Avenue for the need of additional storage of City equipment and vehicles.  No action, just an update.
Approve Licenses (if any):  None
Pay Requests:  None
Monthly bills:  Motion by Alder Cashman, second by Alder Kjos to approve monthly bills as presented in the amount of $609,605.61 of which are $603,921.20 General Fund, $103.20 in Donations Funds and $5,581.21 from Library Fund approved by Library Board.  Upon roll call vote, all alders present voted aye.  Motion carried 8-0. 
Adjourn:  Motion by Alder Bell,  second by Alder Cashman to adjourn. Motion carried.        

Meeting adjourned at approximately 7:59 pm.

Date Published:  ______________________
____________________________________            _________________________________

Brenda L. Kalish, Mayor
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